SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Recreation & Leisure Committee

Held in the Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Wednesday 14 June 2017
PRESENT – Councillors I Jones (Chair), N Green, N Laurens, A Mosley (substituting for J Mackenzie), K Roberts, H Taylor (substituting for K Pardy) and Mrs R Wall.
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Mike Cox (Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager) and Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk).
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – Councillors Mrs J Mackenzie, K Pardy and D Vasmer.
The Town Clerk reported that Councillor Pardy had been appointed as Chairman and Councillor Jones Vice-Chairman for the Recreation & Leisure Committee.  In the absence of Councillor Pardy, Councillor Jones chaired the meeting.
1/17
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (PECUNIARY & NON-PECUNIARY) IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT
	Shropshire Councillors
	· Those twin-hatted members declared a personal interest in any matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council.

	Councillor H Taylor
	· Declared a personal interest in item 5/17 as his Mother-in-Law is a market trader.


2/17
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 05 April 2017 were submitted as circulated and read. 

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 
05 April 2017 be approved and signed as a correct record.
3/17
MATTERS ARISING
3.1
Ref: Minutes 55.3 Wilfred Owen Bust
The Town Clerk was unable to provide an update on this project as she is still awaiting feedback from the sculptor about funding the purchase of a stone plinth.  The offer of the Town Council displaying the sculpture still stands.
4/17
QUARRY
4.1 Update of Events in the Quarry for 2017
The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager circulated an updated list of events in the Quarry for 2017.  He reported that the Circus, Kids Fest and 80’s Concert have all been held in the past few months and deemed a great success by the public and organisers.  The OR&AM confirmed that he has Circus events booked up to 2022.  The grounds have been left in a good condition from all events.
The Operations Manager confirmed that the snack bar area in the Quarry is due to be re-surfaced using grasscrete to combat the standing water problem.  At the top of the Quarry, the bare grass patches under the trees will be aerated and reseeded during the Autumn/Winter maintenance programme.
4.2 Outline of Plans for 2018
The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager circulated a list of provisional dates for 2018 to include events not hosted by the Town Council.  This will be updated as events are confirmed.
Since recent terrorist attacks in England, the Town Council is required to list expected attendance figures which is shared with the Police and helps manage the security of all events.  A Terrorist Management Plan has been introduced also.
The Premises Licence restricts the number of events held in the Quarry to 10 large functions a year.  The OR&AM receives many more requests which he refers to the Showground.  Members agreed to the Town Council choosing the hosts depending on what value they can bring to the town and what fee they are willing to pay, overriding the fixed fees if there is enough demand.
4.3 Update of Recent Events

The 80’s concert was attended by 10k people and despite the cool weather, was deemed a huge success.  The organiser wishes to return next year in July to avoid other large events such as the V Festival and West Mid Show.  Again the Quarry was left in a good condition but penalties were applied for equipment left on site.
4.4 Consultation on the listing of the Shropshire War Memorial by Historic England

Prior to the meeting the Town Clerk circulated the consultation report with regards to listing the Shropshire War Memorial in the Quarry.  The Town Clerk confirmed this is the Shropshire Memorial, not Shrewsbury as stated in the report.  Members raised no comments and were happy for the Town Clerk to proceed with a response.
RESOLVED:

That the Town Council supports to Historic England for the listing of the Shropshire War Memorial within the Quarry Park.
4.5 Consultation on Preserving the Free Use of Public Parks
Prior to the meeting, the Town Clerk circulated a consultation report about the Government’s intentions to legislate that local authorities including Town & Parish Councils cannot charge Parkrun, or junior Parkrun, for the use of public parks.  There had been a public outcry last year when Stoke Gifford Parish Council had charged their local Parkrun for use of their park.  Members were asked for their views and a discussion about charging for those who make a profit out of using the facilities, such as fitness instructors and professional dog walkers was considered.  It was agreed that such users should not be charged but booking forms and insurance should be completed

.
The Town Clerk circulated a response she has drafted on behalf of Members which supports encouraging the Parkrun and would only charge for restoring the grass if damaged, or litter picking if required.
Members thanked the Town Clerk for her response which they were content being submitted.  No further comments were raised.  
RESOLVED:

That the Town Clerk submits a response to DCLG supporting a no-charging policy.
5/17
MARKETS
5.1
Markets Update

The Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager reported a 97.5% occupancy of the market with nine traders on the waiting list.  Whilst there is availability on Tuesdays and Wednesdays, the traders want full weeks or Fridays and Saturdays.  There are some new traders starting within the next fortnight.
He reported on the proposed works by Western Power Distribution to remove the electricity substation from below the Market Hall; it is not expected to impact traders and arrangements are being made to enable those in the parking scheme to still park nearby.  Access will still be available for deliveries and the hording in the under-croft will still allow trollies to pass by allowing access for traders at both ends of the Market Hall.

5.2
Update on the recent Lifestyle Event
On Saturday 20 May, a Lifestyle Event was held in the market which received great feedback from visitors and traders.  Around 50% of the visitors had never been in the market before or not recently.  With the introduction of a street café culture, the market now attracts younger customers and families.  The traders would like to hold this event bi-monthly.
The OR&AM informed members that the current premises licence only allows for 6 late night openings in the run up to Christmas so traders would have to apply for a temporary event notice.  The advertising costs around £2k per event which the Town Council would be unable to contribute to but would not charge the traders for the festival.  The next festival will be held in July.

Market Traders reported an increased footfall in the market when other events are on in the town.  The Officers are looking to fit footfall counters on the Market Hall to provide evidence of this.  The BID have footfall counters on Pride Hill and High Street. 

6/17
RECREATION GROUND & OPEN SPACE MATTERS


Officers provided an update on the following projects:

6.1 Radbrook Recreation Ground

After various discussions with the SAHA Football Club, residents and the Archery club, an agreement has been reached to site the storage container near Radbrook Road next to the brick building.  The ground will require levelling first and some conditions need to be met as stated by the resident.  Officers and Councillor Nutting are happy with the proposals.  There is a future vision to level more of the site and build a pavilion.
6.2 Monkmoor Recreation Ground

A very successful Polish fun day was held at Monkmoor Recreation Ground.  The Operations Manager confirmed that Team Shrewsbury are making plans for Bonfire Night.
7/17
TEAM SHREWSBURY
The Town Clerk updated members on the work of Team Shrewsbury:

· The team have been working on achieving the reaccreditation of Purple Flag status 
· The use of drugs in the town continues to be a major concern to Officers with drug paraphernalia being found often in public toilets and public spaces.  Youths regularly congregate in the Quarry, Pavilion, County Ground and the rear of the former Eye, Ear and Throat hospital.  Needle bins have been installed in every toilet cubicle that the Town Council runs and work with the Shropshire Recovery Partnership has helped the situation but the disposal of needles remains a problem.  The safety of the Public and staff remains a cause for concern.

· The alternative giving boxes have raised £1800 in 18 months which has been used to help those that are genuinely homeless.  This has been achieved with the help of HOST, the Police, Shropshire Council and the Ark working together.  There are now 8 homeless, reduced from 48 which is a great achievement.
· Work will begin in the next week to prepare for the Bonfire season.  Measures to reduce the risks associated with having fires will be put into place as with previous years.

· The Police have supported the Town Council in a ‘zero tolerance’ approach to vandalism of floral displays.

8/17
SHREWSBURY IN BLOOM
The Town Clerk updated members on Shrewsbury in Bloom:
· Judging day will be on Wednesday 19 July and Shrewsbury has entered the Heart of England in Bloom Small City Category and the Castle Grounds and Copthorne Park into the Parks and Green Spaces Category.
· A BBC film crew have been following the progress of the Bloom preparations for a RHS series, Blooming Marvellous, on BBC2.  Shrewsbury was chosen as 1 of the 15 communities from 150 towns.

· The Dingle planting out is now complete with 30k plants having been added to the beds.  The planting of Victoria Quay has been completed ahead of schedule as has the Carpet Bed which remembers those from the KSLI who died in WW1.

· Last year, a record number of hanging baskets were sold to businesses in the town but so far this year with 302 sold, this record has been broken.  This has brought in £13,500 so far.

The Operations Manager confirmed that Ringway is responsible for collecting litter on the areas that the Town Council mows as well as cleaning streets, gullies and empty bins.  He advised that the standard of grass cutting is not as high as it used to be due to cutbacks from Shropshire Council and reduced staffing numbers.  There is no cover of staff on holiday or sick leave.  Members were asked to consider a strategy for managing this problem long term i.e. allowing areas of low amenity value to grow long or even disposing of some areas etc. 
The Town Clerk confirmed that volunteers are encouraged to help with litter-picking and the Town Council provides all the equipment needed for doing this.  Day’s of Action have been held where the community comes together to help clean up near their homes.  These have been a great success but is not being sustained by the communities.  Some countryside areas have been left as wildflower patches but such areas still need managing.

The Town Council now has high specification machines with mulching decks but they are much bigger and cannot get onto all sites or pass some parked vehicles.  Therefore, some areas have to be strimmed.
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